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Village of Millbrook 
Board of Trustees 

Minutes October 9, 2012 
 
Call to Order by Mayor Hurley at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Pledge of Allegiance led by Mayor Hurley 
 
In Attendance-Mayor Hurley, Trustee Whalen, Trustee Herzog, Clerk Linda Wiltse, also 
in attendance Audrey Scott Attorney. 
 
Dutchess County Representative Mike Kelsey-Mike spoke on the County budget being 
on the County agenda which is expected on November 1, 2012.  The Dutchess County 
Executive has been conducting several meetings with the Mayors and Supervisors 
throughout the County.  100 layoffs are expected in addition to the 87 employees that 
took the early retirement incentive offered by the County.  The Health Dept. was hit 
hardest with the most staff members taking the early retirement buyout.   
 
Sales tax has been capped by the County Executive and the County’s budget may exceed 
the 2% tax cap by as much as 5%.  The County will be combining the Highway Dept. and 
the Engineer Dept. with the Public Works Dept.  The Veterans Dept. and the Youth Dept. 
will go to Social Services.  Central Services and the Office for Information Services will 
merge as well.   
 
The County requested a 1.8 million bond for the Nelson House located on Market Street 
which is currently vacant.  These funds will be used to take the building down.  A County 
Historian will be appointed and he will work on coordinating of all the other Historians in 
Dutchess County.  The new Historian will work on Heritage Tours and archiving of 
records along with the Dutchess County Clerk.  A Civil War reenactment will take place 
under his supervision as well.   
 
A request for contingency funds was made to pay for housing out of inmates.  This costs 
approximately 8 million per year.  The County Legislators will vote on a study done this 
year to build a new jail on the old psychiatric center grounds in Poughkeepsie.  The 
County may use the old jail for a source of income such as taking in inmates from the 
Federal Government or from other counties.   
 
Item pricing is a law in Dutchess County.  Item pricing is equivalent to having sticker 
prices on each individual item.  Only one other county in New York State has this 
mandate, Putnam County.  Many supermarkets do not follow this requirement and others 
will not do business in Dutchess County due to this law.   
 
Dutchess County Eastern Government Center will not be closing.  Millbrook Business 
Association had a meeting on Thursday and the County representatives in attendance 
were very sharp and helpful. 
 



 2 

Fire/Rescue Department-President Matthew Rochfort submitted three proposals for 
repairing the concrete steps located on the Washington Avenue west side of the Fire 
House.  J.P. Woods was recommended by Mayor Hurley with the lowest bid submitted 
and the Mayor made a motion to accept J.P. Woods proposal.  Trustee Herzog seconded 
and all were in favor.   
 
Matthew Rochfort inquired about the Board approving the LOSAP program for the 
budget this year.  Mayor Hurley stated the Board cannot vote on this until 2013.  She 
added she will review the procedures to make certain.   
 
Jason Seaman, a volunteer firefighter in Millbrook, is also a paid firefighter in 
Connecticut.  Recently in Connecticut, he saved an 81 year old woman from a burning 
building.  Mayor Hurley stated how proud the Village is to have such an exemplary 
firefighter in our community.   
 
Mayor Hurley met with Chief Bownas, Captain Liz Baldwin and a representative from 
Transcare to discuss the possibility of changing the days Transcare provides paid 
professional EMS services to the Village of Millbrook and the Town of Washington.  The 
Rescue Squad is short on volunteers at certain times.  In response, Transcare has offered 
to lease an employee on these short days.  Transcare has also offered to educate residents 
when it is appropriate to call 911 or when to call a seven digit number.  This will make an 
ambulance available for more serious injuries and health issues.   
 
Building/Zoning Dept.-Mayor Hurley stated she had met with Mr. Thorne and he is 
willing to meet with Village officials.  The Village has storm drain and water issues at the 
construction site.  Multiple parts of the clay pipe are broken and/or separated.   
 
The two parcels from Elm Drive to the construction site location will require a temporary 
easement as well.  It was noted that fence posts have been driven into the pipe.  The 
storm water pipe will be taken up through the Elm Drive School parking lot as well.     
 
Sewer-Scott Osborne read the attached report.  All monthly sampling and maintenance 
was performed.  The North Avenue pump station is not working.  VRI found one of the 
pumps was not functioning.  The necessary repairs were made and all is working well.   
 
Arold Construction has photographed all the lines on Alden Place and on North Avenue.  
A lot of water is running into the pipes.  They will line all 600 feet of the pipes left in the 
project by the end of the month.  A notice to the residents will go out in a timely fashion.   
 
The de-chlorination project is also moving along.  A 12 inch pipe was run from the ORF 
tank to the meter manhole.  Repairs were made to an 8 inch valve for the chlorine contact 
tank.   
 
Water-Scott Osborne read the attached report.  All monthly sampling and maintenance 
has been performed.  The curb box was located and a new curb valve was installed at 41 
Reservoir Drive.  There was a power outage at the plant which required the generator to 
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be put on line.  The power was restored by the next afternoon.  A temporary water line 
was set up for the Millertime LLC project located on Front Street.  A water meter was 
installed and it also has a backflow prevention device attached.  New water meters 
continue to be installed, leaving 209 left.  The curb box at 179 Nine Partners Lane was 
repaired.  A water leak at 29 Alden Place is scheduled to be repaired on Tuesday 10-16-
12.   
 
The water/sewer bills are ready to go out in the mail.  Questions are expected in reference 
to the leak located under the sidewalk on Alden Place.  A curb valve is believed to be 
broken.  The entire street must be shut off to make the necessary repairs.  VRI anticipates 
the repair will take less than 2 hours.  The School District and Church Alliance will be 
notified by Friday. 
 
The Dutchess County Dept. of Health has visited the Village’s water supply location and 
all of the items noted by the Dept. of Health have been reviewed.  Pressure readings must 
be completed by December 31, 2012.  The storage tank needs painting inside and out.  
The Health Dept. was informed this project is on the Village’s capital projects plan.   
 
GWUDI Study-The bunker repairs must be completed by October 31, 2012.  Precast 
concrete tops for the bunkers have been ordered and will be installed by the company that 
is making them upon delivery.  A filtration system is also on the capital projects plan. 
 
VRI Contract-The current contract with VRI will be amended.  The original contract 
labeled as the Operations Agreement was received by the Village Attorney, Audrey Scott.  
The addendum was looked over by her and she recommended both parties sign the 
document.  Audrey will have the necessary paper prepared.    
 
Public Works Department-Bob Collocola gave the Public Works Dept. report as 
attached.  A bid was received from Peckham for the reclaiming and paving of Harts 
Village Road.  50 feet of sidewalk was replaced on Church Street.  A down tree near the 
Lyall Federated Church entrance on Maple Avenue was removed from an earlier storm.  
Out on a Limb took down trees on the Thorne Building property.  A water leak at the 
Village Hall was repaired.  The work at the Village garage is complete.  The ditch was 
back filled at the sewer plant.  Several street lights have been repaired.  VRI was assisted 
with the digging for the water line repair on Reservoir Drive.   
 
The paving invoice from Peckham will be requested and CHIPS reimbursement request 
for the reclaiming and 2 inches of paving for a total of approximately 2,000 feet of Valley 
Farm Drive will be submitted to the NYS DOT.  Scott Osborne advised the Village to 
check all of the valves, catch basins and fire hydrants in the Harts Village area from 
Stanford Road to NYS Route 44.   
 
The raised edges of the sidewalk located on Elm Drive will be ground down next week.  
The School District will be notified.  Also the raised curb on Harts Village Road will be 
cut down as well next year by Precision Cutting.   
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Two lights need replacing for the Village street lights and the new light bulbs will have a 
longer life.  In reference to the 18 new street light brackets, the salesperson will be 
contacted to discover the status of a delivery date.   
 
Bob stated he has met with the Shade Tree Committee and they will proceed with the tree 
replacement program.  Residents will be contacted as to whether they want a tree and in 
what location.   
 
The leaf box has been installed on the truck.   
 
The Millbrook Business Association (MBA) is in charge of the Christmas tree 
decorations and light display again this year.  The Mayor stated she will contact Dave 
Fountain, President of the MBA, to discuss the tree lighting arrangements in preparation 
of the actual tree lighting to be held on December 7, 2012.   
 
Storm Water Issues-Most of the problems are due to heavy rain events such as the one 
that occurred last Thursday.  Mayor Hurley read Engineer Eric Holt’s report and his 
recommendations after reviewing the photographs of the storm water system from Maple 
Avenue to the Elm Drive area.  The storm water easements in this area will be reviewed 
as well.  Very little debris was discovered in the pipes.  The Village will look at the Elm 
Drive Elementary driveway and the School will be contacted in reference to these issues.  
A copy of the easements with the Collomelo’s and the Debonis’ will be sent to the 
Village Attorney as examples.   
 
Clerk/Treasurer-All interest has been posted and bank balances have been submitted.  
Revenue and expense control reports have been submitted as well.  A motion was made 
by Mayor Hurley to accept the minutes from the meetings held on September 4, 2012 and 
September 25, 2012.  Trustee Herzog seconded and all were in favor.  Clerk Linda Wiltse 
stated the new Village website will be made live on Monday.  However, there are several 
fine tunings still required.   
 
The Village has received the annual NYS Aid (AIM) check totaling $9,185.00.  All 
FEMA reimbursement checks have been received for a total of $46,672.73.  The last 
unpaid tax bill notices went out for a sum of $119,630.37 and this includes penalties, 
water and sewer relevies and sewer benefit assessments (SBA).  The Town of 
Washington resident’s SBA’s that are currently unpaid have been notified ($128.96).  
Fines and forfeitures for violations of Village ordinances have been received for a sum of 
$1,085.00.   
 
Internet services have been made available to the Boy Scouts and the Historical Society.    
 
Standard Work Day-The Standard Work Day public hearing remained open from the 
meeting held in September.  The Clerk and Deputy Clerk work a 7 hour day and the 
Public Works employees and all others work an 8 hour day.  Later in the meeting Trustee 
Herzog made a motion to close the public hearing.  Trustee Whalen seconded.  All were 
in favor.  Trustee Herzog made a motion to accept the new resolution to set a standard 
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work day.  Trustee Whalen seconded and all were in favor.  The Clerk Linda Wiltse will 
post the resolution for the required 30 days and then submit all necessary documentation 
to the NYS Retirement System.   
 
Police Department-No Officers were able to attend the meeting but incident report logs 
were submitted.  Mayor Hurley spoke with Officer Scribner who informed her that 14 
cases were closed in September.  A newly revamped incident report was submitted 
showing more details of stolen property and the location of each incident.   
 
The Dodge Durango will be back in service by the end of the week.   
 
Water Committee-Trustee Herzog stated the Committee will meet on Monday to review 
the survey responses returned to date.  The Committee members will contact those whom 
have not responded before referring the matter to the Building Inspector, Kenneth 
McLaughlin.  Russell Urbin-Mead will present the report to the joint Village Board and 
Town of Washington Board.  Both Boards will meet in February to discuss the water 
survey results and the Emergency Preparedness Plan.   
 
Public Comments- 
Street Lights-Andrew Ciferri inquired about how long the street lights will be out on the 
green.  He added that the Village still pays for electricity even though the lights are not in 
service.  Andrew stated a shut off box could have been installed so the lights could have 
continued to be worked on and still on in the evening.  Bob Collocola will speak to Mike 
Schultz of Millbrook Electric about this situation.   
 
Thorne Building-There is no activity in reference to the Thorne Building.  The Board is 
working on clearing the reverting clause as well as extinguishing the existing lease.  The 
Village is looking to get a clear title.   
 
Bennett College-The Mayor stated there are individuals working on an agreement to 
purchase the property.  The current owner wants out of ownership.  Stanley Morse 
informed the Board that the fence section where two gates meet on Carroll Boulevard can 
be separated and trespassers can gain access to the property.  Bob Collocola was directed 
to  address this issue.   
 
Water-Andrew Ciferri inquired about whom were the recipients of the Water Survey and 
why.  He was informed that those property owners whose parcels are located in the 
Village’s water shed area received the survey.  The survey was distributed to keep the 
Village in compliance with a law passed by the NYS Dept. of Health in 1992.  The 
survey data will be used to complete a report that must be sent to NYS.   
 
Andrew requested the annual water quality report include the water hardness information 
which is not required.  Church Alliance has to install a water softener to meet the 
specifications for their gas fired boilers.  Scott Osborne stated that Church Alliance 
should have had the water tested for hardness before installing the boilers that can only 
use 7 or less water hardness.  The Village’s hardness level is 9 at the Church Alliance 
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location.  Howard Schuman asked if the hardness differs based on distance from the 
source.  Hardness is magnesium and calcium in the water.   
 
 
Trustee Comments- 
ZBA Fees-The fees that are under review include Building Dept., Planning Board, 
Zoning Board of Appeals, Water and Sewer Fees, Street Opening, Skateboards, Parades, 
Processions and Public Assembly.  A draft form of the resolution was submitted by the 
Village Attorney, Audrey Scott.  The Board agreed that the fees are not intended to 
financially stress the applicant but to cover the cost of professional services as well as 
public notices required to complete the application process.  Originally the Board of 
Trustees started with the Planning Board fee schedule and zoning laws for review.  A 
portion of the Village Code states there are no fees for lot line adjustments which should 
be removed.  The Building Permit fees should be added to the fee schedule.  Flood plains 
are missing fees, as well as a street opening permit and the public assembly permit.   
 
Currently, the Building Permit fees are based on the value of each individual project.  
Most other municipalities base permit fees on the square footage of the project.  A 
certificate of occupancy and a title search request both have a $50 fee per request.  
Chapter 100 of the Village Code states that consultant fees are covered in the applicants 
escrow account.  The allowable uses schedule needs updating.   
 
Welsh Sanitation-Welsh Sanitation has submitted a proposal of $136.00 for picking up 
of trash and recyclables along Franklin Avenue two times per week during the late spring 
into early fall months.  During these months the Village has several community events 
making this necessary.  Clerk Linda Wiltse was requested to verify with Welsh Sanitation 
that this seasonal pickup is an option.   
 
Mayor Hurley received notification on 9-25-12 that the case against the Village by Ol 
Ruff has been removed.   
 
Upcoming Dates to Remember-Second Regular Meeting-October 23, 2012 7:00 pm 
 
Audit of Bills 
 
Adjourned at 9:15 p.m.with a motion made by Trustee Whalen.  The motion was 
seconded by Trustee Herzog.  All were in favor. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Linda T. Wiltse 
Village of Millbrook  
Clerk/Treasurer 


